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I am George Sarah Olken, president of Local 1482 representing workers at Brooklyn Public
Library. Chairperson Rivera and fellow committee members, thank you for giving me the
opportunity to testify at this hearing on behalf of my fellow library local presidents at New York
and Queens Public Libraries and on behalf of the nearly 3,000 library workers we represent.

Banning Books flies in the face of what library workers do every day. We strengthen democracy
by providing free, equal access to information about all kinds of people and ideas. The endeavor
to cut off that flow of information discriminates and disenfranchises.

The stakes could not be higher. This latest wave of censorship includes books about the health
and well-being of children and teens, about grief and death, about race and racism. One of the
most challenged books in our libraries is GENDER QUEER by Maia Kobabe, an informative and
wholesome graphic memoir about the artist's experience of gender from adolescence to
adulthood. We have seen the tragic effects of anti-queer and anti-trans rhetoric and legislation:
Just last week we learned of the death of a nonbinary teenager after persistent bullying in
Oklahoma following that state's bathroom ban.

Every day library union members are fighting back. We have extended our collections,
especially to the young people most in need. Brooklyn Public Library has been honored for the
BOOKS UNBANNED program that gives digital access to students all over the country,



including in Oklahoma, where a teacher lost her job for sharing our QR code. That teacher is
now an advocate for teens across the United States as an employee at Brooklyn Public Library.

Library workers ensure our libraries have the variety of programs our public needs and wants,
including last year’s celebration of Fifty Years of Hip Hop. That vital art form which New York
City gave to the world challenges anti-Black stereotypes and champions empowerment
especially for people of color. Make no mistake, cynical campaigns to ban books that address
racism and inequality and Black excellence are attempts to roll back the hard-earned rights of
African Americans and other people of color.

Library workers ensure our libraries are accessible to everyone across physical and virtual
spaces. Our clerical staff provide welcoming services to everyone walking through our doors.
Our collection development and programming staff ensure our collections and programs reflect
our city’s diversity. Our custodians and maintainers provide clean, comfortable, and safe
spaces. Our tech staff provide technology and classes for patrons of all ages to find trustworthy
information online. Our public safety teams make sure library programs are not interrupted by
cynical protesters who would have us believe that someone dressed as a mermaid reading a
story to kids about Coney Island’s world-famous mermaid parade is anything other than a
popular family event.

This might feel like a problem that is elsewhere, but library funding cuts in New York City
threaten our ability to fight these bans and support folks on the front line. Cuts threaten our
ability to hire the next generation of new voices, who will teach all of us to dream bigger. Cuts
limit the digital access we extend to vulnerable teens. Cuts to hours and collections may spare
jobs, but we are still limited and understaffed. We need more resources, not just fewer cuts,
because budget cuts are a form of banning, too. Defunding libraries cut off the information just
as surely as banning books.

If we are serious in this fight for democracy, liberation, and human flourishing, we need more
libraries that pay fair wages for library workers. New York City is a beacon. What we say is cool
— what we read — changes the world.The powers that be are afraid that young people reading
books will ask tough questions and demand answers. Our libraries ensure those questions get
asked and that we get the answers we deserve.
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Lucy Sexton 

New Yorkers for Culture & Arts 

City Council Committee on Cultural Affairs hearing on 

Amplifying BIPOC and Queer Voices April 20, 2021 

Thank you Chair Rivera and members of the City Council for 

this important and urgent hearing. My name is Lucy Sexton and 

I am with the cultural advocacy coalition New Yorkers for 

Culture & Arts.  

Banning books is a cultural issue. It is in line with the attacks on 

Drag Story Hour that we’ve seen at libraries in Queens and other 

locations in our city. It is in line with the attacks on educational 

institutions and cultural organizations that aim to increase 

inclusion and visibility for Black history, culture, and artists.  

I remember the last time that the call to silence queer voices, 

Black visions, and any artists challenging white male supremacy 

rocked our country. In the late 80s and early 90s, Senator Jesse 

Helms led a charge in Congress to defund the National 

Endowment for the Arts because of the work of queer artists and 



  2 

artists of color. He talked of it being the work of the devil, and 

other extreme language.  

 

I bring this up because while it is sometimes easy to think of 

these attacks, these banning of clearly important books, these 

fomenting of fear of drag artists, as ridiculous. It is very serious 

and has very serious consequences. Following the attack on the 

NEA, that organization as well as the NY State Council on the 

arts were drastically cut. We have now gone for decades with a 

seriously underfunded state arts agency because of Helms’s 

hateful language on the senate floor 30 years ago. We need to 

fight to protect and increase support for libraries and culture 

now more than ever. 

 

I also want to point out that the extreme right is not incorrect to 

talk about the power of books and arts to change the minds and 

lives of young people. That is exactly what books and art are 

intended to do. When a child enjoys a story read by a drag artist, 

they not only have a good time with a book, they begin to learn 

that there are many ways of being an adult. That there are all 

kinds of people in the world, all deserving of respect. They may 
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see themselves in that gender non conforming grown up or they 

may see their friends in them, or they may have never seen a 

person like that. But now they have. And that will change them 

and open their minds and the possibilities of their lives.  

 

So may we all acknowledge and protect the power of art, of 

books, of culture, of difference as if our children’s lives depend 

on it, because they do.  
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Good afternoon Chair Rivera, esteemed Members of the NYC Council Libraries

Committee, Library Representatives and all whom it may concern,

My name is Sophia Tkachenko and I am a current junior at the Queens High School for

the Sciences. This afternoon I am presenting testimony that enunciates the significance of

libraries in the lives of many present-day teenagers, and will also speak about how vital it is to

preserve banned books in library offerings to foster a diverse environment that allows teenagers

to learn more about themselves and the world around them.

To begin today, I would like to first describe my experience at Queens Public Library and

explain why the topic of diversity in books is so important to me as an ambitious junior student in

high school. Growing up, QPL provided me and my family with a safe and welcoming space for

exploration, learning, and personal growth. As we would visit the library and gaze at the vast

myriad of novels, to me, the library served as a sanctuary where I escaped the pressures of school

and discovered new, fascinating worlds through books, digital resources, and programs tailored to

my ever-evolving interests. Though, what I believe served as the most important aspect of the

collections at Queens Public Library was the representation of books from a plethora of diverse

perspectives. Specifically, coming from a family who immigrated to the U.S. from the beautiful

land of Ukraine, the presence of books from my home country allowed me to see myself and my

multicultural identity reflected in the books and resources they encounter, inevitably sending the

message that my story mattered, and that I was a highly valued member of my community.

Moreover, exposure to further diverse novels allowed me to develop a sense of compassion and

empathy for other cultural backgrounds as I came to understand various traditions and intricacies

of cultures in my community.

As such, on the note of diversity, I believe that banned books, despite their controversial

nature, play a crucial role in helping teens learn about themselves and the world around them.



Since these books often tackle sensitive topics and address issues that are relevant to teenagers,

such as identity, sexuality, mental health, and social justice, by engaging with such material, teens

are exposed to different perspectives and are encouraged to think critically about the world they

live in. Moreover, banned books provide an opportunity for young adults to grapple with complex

ideas, and form their own opinions, which are all vital qualities to develop for their future

academic and professional ambitions. Therefore, since they play a vital role in the lives of

teenagers by exposing them to diverse perspectives, challenging societal norms, and fostering

intellectual and emotional growth, I strongly believe in the value of preserving such works for

public accessibility.

In conclusion, Queens Public Library has played a pivotal role in my personal growth and

understanding of the world through its diverse book collections. The representation of my cultural

background and the exploration of banned books have not only fostered a sense of identity and

empathy, but also nurtured critical thinking skills that will undoubtedly shape my future

endeavors.

Thank you for your time today and for allowing me to share my story.
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